 Approved            

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
January 21, 2015 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, January 21, 2015 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present.            










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment 
- Earl Leighton requested a copy of the Attorney's e-mail concerning the Budget Committee's survey to taxpayers. Chair Ober made a motion to release the e-mail from the Attorney to Mr. Leighton. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  






          









    



2.0  Conservation Commission Re: Sale of Town Owned Property – Katy Wells requested that the BOS place the Town owned property located on Grove Drive (Tax Map 3, Lot 11) on this year's warrant because of complaints received from the neighbors regarding the property's condition. Katy stated this is the only property she knows of that the Town has owned that has a house on it. Katy explained the Town has owned this property since 2011, so it is free of the proceeds but it is not on the tax rolls, so the Town is losing money. The BOS reviewed the property record card and the Conservation Commission's minutes, approving the sale. Chair Ober stated the Town has had some trees removed from this property and asked if the expenses incurred could be included in the sale. TA Veloski to ask the Town's Attorney before the sale takes place. TA Veloski informed the BOS that the taxes, penalties & interest have been provided to the prior home owner(s). Chair Ober noted the sale of the property would be through a sealed bid auction and the Board can select the reserve amount. Chair Ober made a motion to accept the recommendation of the Conservation Commission to sell the property on Grove Drive. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.      














3.0  Recreation Update – Coordinator Lonergan informed the BOS that basketball is in full swing, they have an increased number of 36 children in the Before & After School program that attend daily, a snow shoeing day is scheduled for 2/25/15 at the Library, they will be going a trip to the Boston Flower Show on 3/19/15, they have 28 kids enrolled in the Ski Program and ice skating is held every Sunday at the Tilton School. 







4.0  Swearing-in of Town Moderator – TC/TC Davis swore-in Timothy Lang as the Town's Moderator for 2015.        












5.0  Old Business 








              5.1 Budget review – The BOS reviewed the draft Warrant with the addition of the proposed Zoning Amendments and comments from the Attorney regarding Article #11, Disorderly Action Ordinance. Chair Ober asked for clarification from the Attorney on potential unintended consequences. The Attorney also recommended some language changes in Article #4 and the Fire Chief agreed. Katy Wells requested information regarding the five webinars on the new MS-737 (was the MS-7) form because she just found out about them and the opportunity to attend has been missed. Katy stated the Budget Committee should've been privy to the information since they are required to sign the form (RSA 32:23), so they should know what the process is all about. TA Veloski replied he had sent the information to the BOS and apologized for not forwarding it to the Budget Committee, he will send it tomorrow. Jeff Jenkins noted the biggest change was to the income portion and the BC only works on expenses, so they are scared of the unknown. TA Veloski stated the BOS & BC are together on all of the budget figures except the TC/TC's salary line, the two lines in the DPW budget and the 2 full-time firefighter/EMT warrant article. Mr. Jenkins informed the Board that 28 errors have been found in the General Government Buildings ledger. The BOS requested copies of the ledger for review. Katy noted she was told the books were closed and now is being told it is in draft form, which is it? Chief Dexter stated the form should be used when he is transferring funds out of his budget but if there are overages, they should be shown in his lines. Mr. Jenkins replied yes. Chair Ober made a motion to find funds within the budget to conduct a Town-wide audit. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS reviewed a draft form to transfer funds. Chair Ober noted an “amount” line should be added to the form. The form will be forwarded to all Department Heads after the BOS gives approval.    




  5.2 Overtime Policy – TA Veloski stated he is still working on a definition for part-time employees.  









  5.3
Employee Assistance Program (EAP) – TA Veloski provided the BOS with a list of 24 people/elected officials that could be added, increasing the total number of people to 102 and total amount to $1,652 dollars. Selectman Nickerson stated if they are not added, wouldn't it be discrimination? TA Veloski replied he would check. Selectman Nickerson asked TA Veloski to check on employees that work over 35 hours and providing health insurance to other officials. There was a brief discussion regarding the Personnel Policy.


           
            
 

6.0  DPW Update 









  6.1
Sand & salt – Director Bordeau provided the BOS with sand & salt usage for 2014 and noted the line is running close to $105K. Director Bordeau stated the figures were provided to the BC and the department is on a pth to spend close to $147K. There was a discussion about breaking out the cost of hired trucking. Chair Ober noted the line would then be closer to $130K. Mr. Jenkins stated inflation needs to be accounted for and another line for the trucking costs could be added, for better tracking. Chair Ober made a motion to accept the increase of the sand & salt line to $140K. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Van Tassel was opposed.        6.2 Construction material – Director Bordeau stated he has proposed to increase the line to $70K because the road base is virtually non-existent and the grader operator is having a hard time. Chair Ober made a motion to accept the increase of the construction material line to $70K. Selectman Van Tassel reviewed the history of the line and expressed concern with getting all the department's projects done. Chair Ober stated if the funds are not used then the line will be cut next year. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Van Tassel was opposed.                                          6.3 Road projects for 2015 – Director Bordeau stated he would like to pave Philbrook Road this year with the remaining capital overlay & highway block grant funds. Director Bordeau provided the BOS with an estimate to pave Johnson Road ($289K), Burleigh Road ($404K) and Morrison Road ($505K). Director Bordeau noted Cram Road needs to be addressed due to the lack of driveway culverts. Selectman Van Tassel stated funds need to be spread out over all of the Town's roads for maintenance and what is being discussed is construction projects. Chair Ober stated the plans are ambitious and three roads are listed but the Town could do one or two of them. Selectman Van Tassel noted March Road only received a base coat and was never finished. Director Bordeau stated he would like to see Lower Bay Road to Upper Smith Road done in 2017 and the “Y” project would be paid off by then. Earl Leighton stated what has been presented tonight satisfies him because now there is a list and he has answers for the taxpayers. Chair Ober stated the other part of the request was a plan for the Town's dirt roads. Steve Ober thanked the DPW for doing the best they can with what they have and helping him with tree removal. 












                

7.0  Old Business (continued)     
  





              7.4 Insurance Update – Most of the Town's employees have their insurance cards. The BOS reviewed an e-mail from Lisa Campbell at the Insurance Department, explaining rates should be available quarterly if the Town stays with the same provider. This information will be forwarded to the Health Insurance Study Committee.                       7.5 Fee Schedule – Building Permits – A Public Hearing will be scheduled for February 11, 2015. 


  

  




              7.6 Conservation Commission appointments – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to only interview new appointments, as the new policy. Chair Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Ober made a motion to appoint Bryan Mokler until 2018, Karen Bordeau until 2017, Mary Alghren until 2018, Brad Crosby until 2018 and Katy Wells (Alternate) until 2017, all to the Conservation Commission. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
  

  








 

8.0  New Business 

     




       


  8.1
ComStar – New Ambulance Billing Rates – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to accept the new ambulance billing rates from ComStar and authorize Chief Dexter to sign the agreement. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
          


              
  









  
9.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 












10.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.      

 












11.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          11.1 1/14/15 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of January 14, 2015. Chair Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of January 14, 2015 with corrections. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.





  
              
  









12.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 



 





    









13.0 Selectmen's Reports  






            13.1 Primex – Safety Evaluation – Chair Ober stated the Police Department was evaluated for safety by Primex and a report will be sent to the Space Needs Committee. A copy of the report will also be sent to the Joint Loss Management Committee.  






 



          



14.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:14 p.m. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 28, 2015 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.       













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, Administrative Specialist  

1/21/2015

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


